MINUTES OF MEETING OF CAVAN COUNTY COUNCIL HELD ON

9th JANUARY IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, COURTHOUSE, CAVAN

COUNCILLOR S. MCKIERNAN, CATHAOIRLEACH PRESIDING

PRESENT:
Councillors M. Argue, W. Bennett, D. Blake, A. Boylan, C. Boylan, D. Boylan, A. Boyle, Damien Brady, Danny Brady, F, Curtin, J. P. Feeley, M. Maguire Lynch, P. McCauley, P. McDonald, P. McVitty, G. Murray, J. O’Hare, P. O’Reilly, S. P. O’Reilly, P. Smith, S. Smith, V. Smith, N. Smyth, P. Walsh
IN ATTENDANCE:

J. Keyes, County Manager

G. Finn, Director of Services






J. McLoughlin, Director of Services






E. Doyle, Director of Services






E. McGinn, Senior Staff Officer 

_____________________________________________________________________
Votes of Sympathy
Members passed a vote of sympathy to the following:

· Councillor F. Curtin and the Curtin Family on the death of Gerry Curtin, Drumnaveigh, New Inns, Ballyjamesduff, Co. Cavan
· Councillor C. Boylan and the Boylan Family on the death of Brian Boylan, Corratubber, Cavan

· The family of the late Thomas Patrick Carton, Enniskerry, Co. Wicklow, founder of Manor Farm Ltd. Shercock.
· The Smith family Kingscourt on the death of Mrs. Jean Smith, wife of Mr. Phil Smith former Chairman of Cavan County GAA Board.
Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager on behalf of the executive offered his sympathy to the families of the deceased.

A minutes silence was held in honour of the deceased and the meeting was adjourned for 5 minutes

4.
To hear presentation from Department of Communications, Energy & Natural Resources re. Broadband (12 noon)
Councillor S. McKiernan welcomed Mr. Sean Griffin, Assistant Principal Officer, Department of Communications, Energy & Natural Resources to the meeting.  Mr. Griffin made a presentation to the Council on Broadband.  He stated that the telecommunications market has been fully liberalised since 1999 and since then there has been a steady growth and development of competition in the provision of the full range of telecommunications products and services.  He stated that the Government is not a player in this market and can only intervene in cases of market failure.  He stated that it was a priority of the Government that there is good broadband coverage across the entire country. 

He informed the meeting of the range of interventions namely MANs, National Broadband Scheme, Schools Scheme and Rural Broadband Scheme.  He stated that MANs, a metropolitan area network is a network of ducting and fibre optic cable laid within a metropolitan area which can be used to provide telecommunications services.  27 MANs were completed under Phase 1 of the Programme and 65 have been completed under Phase 11.
He stated that the objective of the National Broadband Scheme is to provide access within certain designated rural areas where broadband coverage was deemed to be insufficient.  He informed the meeting that the Department entered into a 68 month contract with “3” a Hutchison Whampoa company for the delivery of the National Broadband Scheme and these services are available throughout each of the 1,028 designated electoral divisions in the National Broadband Scheme coverage area.


Mr. Griffin stated that in June 2009 the Department launched the 100 MBits of broadband to post primary schools which will promote a learning environment in schools that take full advantage of information and communication technologies. He stated that the initial pilot phase of this project has been completed and delivered to 78 schools throughout the country and national rollout will be carried out by the end of 2014.


Mr. Griffin stated that the aims of the Rural Broadband Scheme is to identify the remaining individual premises in rural Ireland, outside the National Broadband Scheme areas, that are unable to obtain a broadband service and to provide a basic broadband to those premises where requested.  Almost 5,000 applications were received under the scheme.  He stated that excluding invalid applications a total of 3,700 will be processed under the scheme with 79 of those being from County Cavan.  He stated that the next step in this scheme was the verification phase in which the Department will give internet service providers the opportunity to serve the applicants under normal commercial terms.  Approximately 40 companies have indicated an interest in participating in the process and agreements with these companies will be finalised shortly.  He stated that the rollout of the service under the scheme is expected to be completed by the end of 2012.

Councillor G. Murray stated that the broadband scheme in relation to the schools was very welcome.


Councillor J.P. Feeley welcomed the good work being done by the different companies in relation to broadband but there are still a lot of places where the service is not acceptable.  He stated that broadband in this current climate is not a luxury in our home, it is a necessity.  He stated that making an application to the rural broadband scheme is now closed but there will still be many households without broadband.  He said the scheme should be rolled out on an ongoing basis.


Mr Griffin stated that the reason for the rural broadband scheme was to cover those who were unable to avail of the national broadband scheme.  He stated that the fixed period for accepting rural broadband applications was now closed and the scheme was not designed to deal with somebody who may build a house in six months time particularly where in Ireland houses are situated in isolated areas.  He stated that a communications network for all could not be guaranteed but the best that could be done was to aggregate the demand after the rural broadband scheme is over and try to open a scheme to people who live in an area that didn’t have coverage.  

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that on one hand people are encouraged to join and on the other hand if you didn’t make an application under the rural broadband scheme you are now left out.  He stated that we have to keep reminding the Department that we cannot be left behind.


Councillor J. O’Hare stated that 79 applications for the whole of County Cavan was extremely low and felt some people may not have been fully aware of the scheme.  He said the rural broadband scheme should be re-opened.


Mr. Griffin pointed out that the rural broadband scheme excludes 22 towns and cities.  Mr. Griffin stated that the Department visited the regional authorities outlining the rural broadband scheme to enable local authority members and individuals outline the areas where there was a lack of broadband.  Mr. Griffin said presently the Department had no plans to re-advertise or open the scheme but he would discuss the members concerns with his senior colleagues.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that he was concerned about the sparsely populated areas.  He asked if it would develop into a situation where in years to come large amounts of money will have to be spent on broadband.
Councillor A. Boylan stated that it was most important that information like this should be sent through the media.  He stated that in Butlersbridge, Ardan Broadband provides a wireless broadband to the area and is working well as a result of the community working together.
Councillor W. Bennett stated we are depending on small businesses to set up in rural Ireland but this is not possible without the use of broadband.  

Councillor P. O’Reilly stated that broadband should be brought to community centres and used there by the people in the area if it is not possible to have it installed in all rural houses.  He also asked if there was a map available to show people where broadband is; where it is not and where it will never be.

Mr. Griffin stated the Department could not issue a map as this is dealt with by private companies and it is commercial information.  He stated that once the companies have signed the agreement in relation to rural broadband and it is formalised, the Department will develop an information pack and send it to the regional authorities who in turn will send it to the elected members.

Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager thanked Mr. Griffin for his excellent input.  He stated that Cavan County Council is interested in being at the forefront and it there was any pilot projects being rolled out by the Department, Cavan could be very interested in same.
1. To confirm Minutes of Meeting of Cavan County Council held on 12th December, 2011.



Miontuairiscĺ cruinnithe 12 Nollaig 2011 a dhearbhu.



It was:



Proposed by Councillor P. McVitty

         Seconded by Councillor J. O’Hare

             And




Resolved:

 “that Minutes of Meeting held on 12th December,  2011, be hereby approved.
2. To note County Manager’s Orders.  


Noted

3. To approve attendance of members at the following:

· Professional Development Conference for Councillors to be held in the Abbey Court Hotel, Nenagh, Co. Tipperary from 27-29 January, 2012.

Councillors D. Boylan and S.P. O’Reilly
· TJK Conferences Local Government Seminar to be held in Patrick Punch Hotel, Limerick from 27-29 January, 2012.

Councillors P.Smith, V. Smith, P. O’Reilly, A. Boylan and N. Smyth
· AMAI Spring Seminar to be held in the Hotel Kilmore, Dublin Road, Cavan on 10-11 February, 2012.

Councillors M. Maguire Lynch, M. Argue, D. Boylan, A. Boylan, A. Boyle, W. Bennett, P. Smith, V. Smith, P. O’Reilly, P. McVitty, S. McKiernan, Danny Brady and S.P. O’Reilly

· ICBAN – Spatial Planning- Political & Civic Collaboration Programme Managing Change to be held in the Royal Hotel, Cookstown on 7th February, 2012 (½ day)
Councillor J.P. Feeley
5. To approve disposal of plot at Derryragh, Ballyconnell containing 0.177 acres to Mr. Ian Cosgrove, Carnagh, Ballyconnell, Co. Cavan in exchange for plot of land also at Derryragh, Ballyconnell pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act, 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated.


It was:


Proposed by Councillor Damien Brady


  Seconded by Councillor P. McVitty


     And


    Resolved:

“that the disposal of plot at Derryragh, Ballyconnell containing 0.177 acres to Mr. Ian Cosgrove, Carnagh, Ballyconnell, Co. Cavan in exchange for plot of land also at Derryragh, Ballyconnell pursuant to Section 211 of the Local Government (Planning & Development) Act, 2000 and Section 183 of the Local Government Act, 2001 and notices circulated be hereby approved”.

MEMBERS’ ITEMS DEFERRED FROM DECEMBER MEETING

1. Safety of junction L7536 on to Shercock Road, near Bailieboro (known as Hall’s shop junction).
Deferred.
2. Safety Measures in Mountnugent

Councillor P. Smith informed the meeting that Daly’s Bridge in Mountnugent carried a huge volume of traffic including gravel lorries which are delivering sand and concrete products in the area.   He stated that there have been a number of accidents at Daly’s Bridge.  He stated that people find it hard to see traffic on the road due to the height of the wall at the bridge.  He said the fact that there is a curve on the bridge, combined with the height of the walls on either side means that people in the village find it difficult to clearly see traffic approaching.  He asked that the Council have the bridge realigned or straightened in some manner so that people in the village can see the traffic coming and that the motorists coming off the bridge can see the pedestrians crossing the street.  He said more signage is also needed at the bridge.

He stated that the national school is situated on the other side of the town on the Oldcastle road with 130 pupils attending same.  He said there are flashing lights presently at the school but due to the straight stretch of road in his opinion motorists approaching the town ignore the speed limits.  He asked that the Council erect more signage at the approach to the school to alert people to the fact that there is a school located as one enters the town.
Councillor D. Boylan stated that he had received representations from residents regarding the National School and it was suggested that ramps should be installed on the road at the National School.

Councillor Danny Brady stated that the road surface going through the village should also be looked at.
Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that he would speak to the local engineering staff in relation to the matters raised and ask them to refresh the road markings at the school. In relation to the bridge he said he would take it into account but the allocation for the road works scheme would not be known until the end of February.

3. Funding for bridge known as Black Rocks, Swanlinbar

Councillor S. Smith stated that Black Rocks Bridge has been partially closed since November 2010.  He said he was aware that it would be a costly bridge to repair and proposed that a resolution be sent to the Department of Transport asking that a special grant be made available to repair the bridge.  He stated that he had received a number of complaints from hauliers in relation to the closure of the bridge.

Councillor P. McVitty seconded Councillor Smith’s proposal to seek funding and asked that the road be left open when work does commence on the bridge.

Councillor J.P. Feely stated that if the money for repairing this bridge is taken out of the road allocation for the Belturbet area then there would not be sufficient monies left to do other work in the area so therefore special funding is required.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the bridge is unstable and will have to be replaced.  He said he anticipated that funding will be available in the current year to do same and hopefully by the end of February the Council would know the allocation given to it from Central Government.
Councillor S. Smith stated that he appreciated nothing could be done without money and asked would special funding be made available for the bridge as he did not want the money coming out of the areas allocation. He also stated that it would be a serious situation if detours had to be put in place as this would put motorist’s miles out of their way.

Mr. McLoughlin stated that the Council had made a case to the Department for funding and were waiting on a reply.  He also stated that the Council would take the issue of detours on board.
4. That the IDA focus on the needs of County Cavan

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the IDA has undoubtedly attracted much jobs to this country but most of these jobs are adjacent to major infrastructure.  He stated that in the IDA’s Vision 2020 it is proposed to locate 50% of all green field industries outside Dublin.  He said this means that the remaining 50% of all new investment includes Cork, Limerick and Galway so where will Cavan fit into this percentage.  He stated that Sligo and Dundalk are the main target towns in this Region. He stated that the IDA is closing its eyes on County Cavan especially if the Border Regional Office is being downgraded or being removed from the County.  He stated that with major regional players such as Lagan Brick, the Quinn Group in turmoil, the IDA have decided that they will shut their doors and this is hardly a great sign.  Councillor J.P. Feeley proposed that the Council write to the Minister for Enterprise, Jobs and Innovation and the CEO of IDA Ireland asking why the IDA offices may be removed from County Cavan and the reason why the IDA as an organisation has decided to focus entirely on gateways i.e. Dundalk and Sligo in this region.
Councillor S.P. O’Reilly supported the motion stating that at no stage during a presentation made to Cavan County Council did the IDA do anything to encourage employment in the County. Councillor S.P. O’Reilly seconded Councillor J.P. Feeley’s proposal.

Councillor D. Boylan said we should try and sell the advantages of County Cavan to the IDA stating that the new M3 is within one hour of Dublin.  He said Cavan has one of the best third level institutes in the country.
Councillor A. Boylan stated that the last industry established in Cavan by the IDA was over 36 years ago namely Pauwels Trafo which is still in operation and this should be brought to the attention of the Minister in our letter. He referred to an article in the Irish Times on 19th December, 2011 which acknowledged Cavan as a leading county in environmental management.
Councillor S. McKiernan supported the motion.
5. That Cavan County Council engage with the National Roads Authority with regard to safety issues regarding HGV and passenger vehicle parking at Whitegate Cross, Edenburt, Virginia, Co. Cavan

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that something needed to be done in relation to parking at the convenience store at Whitegate Cross.  He stated that HGV vehicles and other large vehicles are parking in front of the store and blocking the view of motorists coming out from the Mullagh Road onto the main road.  He also stated that funding is needed in relation to area around where buses stop as it is subject to flooding and there is a need for lighting.  He also asked that a letter be sent to Bus Eireann requesting that a larger bus stop sign be erected along the road.
6. That this Council applies for permission to erect directional signage from the National Roads Authority for Mullagh at Whitegate Cross, Edenburt, Virginia, Co. Cavan

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that the National Roads Authority spent money putting up signs on our roads but no sign was erected for Mullagh off the main Cavan to Dublin road.

Councillor P. O’Reilly supported the motion stating that the location of this crossroads at the end of the M3 makes it very dangerous.  He stated that there should be proper bus stop signs erected on this road and also a bus shelter.
Councillor Danny Brady stated that there is a great need for a sign for Mullagh particularly coming from Dublin to Cavan.

Councillors P. Smith and D. Boylan supported the motion.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services acknowledged the obscure vision for traffic when HGV vehicles are parked at the convenience store.  He stated that the local engineer had talked to the shop owner and asked him to encourage drivers to park their HGV vehicles in the carpark at the side of the store.  He stated that the Council would deal with the problem of surface water in the next few months.  He also stated that he would ask the Road Design team to make contact with the NRA in relation to the road sign.

Councillor P. O’Reilly asked who was responsible for the erection of bus shelters.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin stated that in the past the Council had provided bus shelters in some locations as a result of money received from Development Contributions.  He stated that the onus is on Bus Eireann for the provision of bus shelters. 
7. To discuss the extraordinary delay in processing claims under Invalidity/Disability Benefit and to ask the Department of Social Protection to rectify same.

Councillor S.P. O’Reilly stated that the withdrawal of Community Welfare Officers from an area had taken local knowledge out of the area.  He stated that presently numerous people are experiencing delays in relation to invalidity/disability benefit.  He stated that delays can take anything from 16 weeks to 48 weeks and there is an 8 month waiting period in relation to medical cards.  He stated that he knew of a person who applied for invalidity benefit in May 2011 and in December 2011 was asked to submit additional information.    He proposed that a letter be sent to the Department of Social Protection asking them to rectify the matter.
Councillor P. McCauley supported the motion and stated that this applies to all social welfare payments.  She stated that people who are entitled to these benefits should get them.

Councillor V. Smith stated that he felt it was becoming increasingly harder for citizens to get what they were entitled to.  He also stated that self employed people should be entitled to benefits if they are out of work.
Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the Department of Social Protection need to prioritise payments as families can’t be left waiting if they are depending on social welfare.

Councillor A. Boylan proposed that a cross party delegation ask to meet with Minister Burton in relation to these matters. This was seconded by Councillor S. P. O’Reilly.

It was proposed by Councillor F. Curtin and seconded by Councillor V. Smith that the Council write to the Department in relation to benefits for self employed.  

Councillor S. McKiernan stated that he would be happy to lead a delegation to meet with Minister Burton.

8. That immediate discussion takes place between the relevant Ministers in the Irish Government and the Northern Assembly in order to facilitate Tax     Equalisation on an All-Ireland basis.

Councillor C. Boylan stated that tax equalisation on an All-Ireland basis should be given immediate priority.  He proposed that the Council write to the Taoiseach, the First Minister and Deputy First Minister in the Northern Assembly in order to facilitate the introduction of tax harmonisation on an All-Ireland basis. He stated that economic harmony between North and South was a key aspiration of the Good Friday Agreement.  He said that the current differences between VAT and other taxes North and South are detrimental to the economy, particularly in the Border Region.  He stated that Lakeland Dairies are very active throughout both jurisdictions.  He also cited an example of a development that had taken place between two machinery companies one based in Clare and one in Tyrone.  These companies are marketing their products with a team of sales representatives common to both firms.
Councillor Damien Brady seconded the proposal and stated that a resident in the south who works in Northern Ireland cannot claim child benefit in this jurisdiction.  In such instances child benefit must be applied for to the UK.
Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager said the cross border co-operation had set off at a great pace, but noted that the momentum had fallen off in the past year or two.  He stated that it was in the interests of this area that we would move towards equalisation.
9. That normal business practices should apply to unguaranteed Bond Holders

Deferred.
10. Extension of footpath and provision of bus stop at Omega Nursing Home on Cavan Road, Belturbet.

Councillor S. Smith stated that work is currently taking place at the Omega Nursing home to extend and upgrade it.  He stated that the provision of a footpath at this location is of utmost importance as it is not safe for people to walk out of town to the nursing home without having access to a footpath all the way.  He proposed that the Council consider the laying of a footpath from the Omega Nursing home to Belturbet.  He also proposed that the Council make contact with Bus Eireann to ascertain if it would be possible to erect a bus stop sign outside the nursing home.
Councillor Damien Brady seconded this proposal and stated that it was important from a Health & Safety issue to provide a footpath from the nursing home to Belturbet.

Councillor J.P. Feeley stated that the owners of the nursing home were proceeding with a very ambitious expansion project and felt that Cavan County Council should assist them in any way possible.

Mr. Joe McLoughlin, Director of Services stated that the existing footpath from Belturbet terminates at the Erne Hill shopping centre which is 800m from the Nursing home.  He said to provide a footpath with ducting for public lighting would cost €60,000 and the subsequent provision of public lighting would cost an additional €20,000.  He stated that the Council was not in a position to consider the footpath at this time.
Councillor S. Smith urged the executive to ascertain if grant aid could be made available through the new grant system that pertains under the Geopark programme.   
11. That Cavan County Council calls on the Government to address the backlog in the processing of Family Supplement applications.

Deferred
12. Call on Cavan County Council to look into placing CCTV cameras at the playground in Bailieborough.

Deferred

13. Supporting the need to protect our water resources and recognising the requirement of the European Court of Justice to implement a system of registration of domestic effluent systems, that Cavan County Council call for the draft legislation to be amended as follows:-
(a) The registration charge is abolished
(b) Clarification must be given as to how inspections are to be funded 

(c) The appeal fee must be abolished

(d) The Regulations in relation to the maintenance of household waste water systems must be published in draft, before the Bill is passed 

(e) Clarification must be given on the standard to be applied by inspectors under the Bill

(f) EU approval must be given for this standard if it is different from the existing standard for new houses

(g) All mandatory upgrades and maintenance cost must be grant aided

(h) The new legislation must not require the householder to purchase additional lands to comply with the Bill

(i) Required upgrades must not require planning permission or environmental assessment analysis.

Councillor J.P. Feeley set out the above list of matters that need to be addressed before the new legislation would be acceptable.  He said it was a very discriminating piece of legislation in that it potentially places a huge burden on the people of rural Ireland.  He asked that clarification be given on the standard to be applied by the inspectors under the bill.  He called for all mandatory upgrades and maintenance costs to be grant aided.  He said that the cost of remedial works in some cases could cost up to €17,000 as set out in the regulatory impact assessment published by Minister Phil Hogan.  He stated that all required upgrades must be exempted from planning permission or environmental impact analysis.  He also asked what would happen if new treatment pants needed land in excess of what is already there.  
Councillor D. Boylan stated that it was important that this issue was raised by members and he also felt that grant aid should be made available to people to carry out remedial works.  He informed the members of an article written in the Farmers Journal where Minister Hogan said that the State will simply seek to establish if a septic tank is working.  He stated that the standard required will be different from what is required under the existing standards and the 2009 EPA code will not be applied.  He also stated that where work will be required to upgrade the system, planning permission will not be necessary.  
Councillor S. P. O’Reilly said that the Councillors in County Cavan made a decision in 2004 to have septic tanks inspected and upgraded and these should now be exempt under these new inspections.  

Councillor A. Boylan stated that Cavan County Council had set a headline in relation to the environment and as a county we should have nothing to fear and if there is an individual problem it will be treated sympathetically.  

Mr. Jack Keyes, Manager stated that the decision taken by Councillors in 2004 with regard to inspections has won the county a huge amount of praise.  He said it was unlikely that anything will happen in 2012 because all the legislation will have to be passed and inspectors will have to be trained.  He said that a lot of the problems caused by septic tanks relate back to poor management and Cavan County Council will be launching a renewed programme outlining good practices in this regard.
Mr. Eoin Doyle, Director of Services stated that the Council had written to the Department of Environment looking for a derogation for the county from the new regime because it had introduced its own bye laws in 2004 and was the first county in the country to do so.  However, the Department said there could be no exemption for Cavan.  He also stated that the matter of grant aid for upgrading septic tank systems had been raised by the Council with the Department on a number of occasions and the Department had intimated that they will consider a grant scheme.  He stated that the Council were making the point to the Department that there needs to be greater certainty in relation to a range of solutions that are available.  He clarified that the registration fee will be a maximum of €50 and it is valid for a five year period and in year six householders will have to re-register.  The inspections will be funded by the Local Authority.  Mr. Doyle stated that there will be an onus on the Council to ensure that everyone registers.  If the Council comes across people who have not registered it has legal recourse against them for failing to do so.
It was agreed that we write to the Department outlining Councillor J.P. Feeley’s list of matters that need to be clarified.


Items 1, 9, 11,12, 14, 15, 16, and 17 deferred.


The meeting ended at 5.30pm. 
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